SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)
SOUTHAMPTON ADVISORY GROUP

Minutes of the meeting held on 

20 October 2008
in Room 3057, Building 65a, Avenue Campus

Present: Vicky Wright (VW) (Chair), Dr Alasdair Archibald (AA), Kate Borthwick (KB), Helen Bulpitt (HB), Dr Tony Campbell (TC), Dr John Canning (JC), Paula Davis (PD), Alison Dickens (AD), Angela Gallagher-Brett (AGB), Dr Ian Giles (IG), Brendan Healy (BH), Dr Shoshannah Holdom (SH), Zena Hilton (ZH), Liz Hudswell (EJH), Prof Mike Kelly (MHK), Dr Juliet Solheim (JS), Dr Keir Thorpe (KT), Rebekah Mann (Minutes Secretary) (RCM).

	1.0
	Welcome and introductions 
	ACTION

	
	VW welcomed new Advisory Group members: AA, HB, TC, BH, JS and KT 

	

	2.0
	Apologies for absence
	

	2.1

	Apologies for absence have been received from Professor Alistair Fitt, Dr Bill Brooks, Dr Clare Mar-Molinero, Dr James Minney 
	

	3.0
	Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising  
	

	3.1

	Those present agreed that the minutes were a complete and accurate record of the last meeting.
	

	3.2
	Item 2.1 – The membership of the group had been revised and the new members were in attendance at this meeting. 

Item 3.3 – IG, JC and HB agreed to discuss accreditation for pedagogical workshops. IG will advise on the PCAP programme. 

Item 4.0 – E-Learning symposium. AD reported that a decision had been made not to go ahead with live streaming between Southampton and Leeds.  The conference will now be held at the University of Southampton on Thursday 29 and Friday 30 January 2009. The full programme is available online (http://www.llas.ac.uk/events/2985). There is an attendance fee this year to cover catering and room hire costs.
AD reported that the symposium has a much wider audience than just the languages community. AD will discuss internal publicity for the event with IG and HB.

HB advised that SWAP are not charged for booking the CETL space in the Library and that she would discuss this further with AD. 

Item 4.3 – Focus groups. AGB confirmed that the focus groups reports have been sent to Clare Mar-Molinero. New undergraduates and postgraduates had raised numerous issues about transition to university. 
IG asked if there are links between the focus groups and the student questionnaire produced by the International Office.  VW agreed to raise this with the International Office.
AD had suggested at the previous meeting that LLAS would try to include University of Southampton language students in the internationalisation project interviews, however there is no more funding for this to take place. 
Item 5.4 – Residence Abroad Network. SH had invited Mark Dineen to join the network and had made arrangements to meet with TC and Maddy McNeill to discuss matters further.  See item 4.5 for further details.

	JC/IG/HB
AD/IG/HB
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VW

SH

	4.0
	Working with colleagues at Southampton 
	

	4.1
	Report on engagement with host institution - PD 
This report is part of the annual report that LLAS sends to the Higher Education Academy (HEA) and will be included in the HEA institutional report to the Vice Chancellor.  It presents a summary of LLAS engagement with the University of Southampton.  
VW asked the group to think about and submit suggestions on developing stronger links.
BH informed the group of a new University of Southampton 4Es group on employability that meets every other month and suggested that LLAS could perhaps feed into this group. 

LLAS is to hold its own 3Es meeting (see item 5.3).  It was agreed to contact the Careers Service after this to discuss ways of working together. 

	ALL
JC/SH/
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	4.2
	E-Learning – KB 
KB reported three areas of e-learning activity: 
· Faroes Project – this is a collaboration between ECS, the University of Portsmouth and LLAS. The project is developing a repository for language teachers to share and store their resources across the subject community and has undertaken research into current attitudes towards and practices in e-learning.  To date 180 responses have been received to a web based survey and a report on the results is due to be produced next year. 
· E-tutoring – a five week pre-arrival course for international students has been set-up and students are encouraged to use a forum. 
· LOC tool - this enables the authoring of online materials for non-technically minded teachers. There has been very positive feedback from all LOC workshop attendees who are now using the tool. Funding has been received from JISC to put the tool online and it may be used for any discipline. 

IG added that Southampton recently received funding from JISC to carry out research into formative feedback/assessment. The project had been running for two weeks and Gary Wills is the coordinator – KB will contact him for further information. 

	KB

	4.3
	Islamic Studies seminar – JC 

LLAS organised a lunchtime seminar to report on the Islamic Studies project and discuss how to take things forward. Positive feedback was received. 


	

	4.4
	Research – JC and AGB 

AGB and JC presented the findings of the Transition pilot project at the University’s Higher Education Research Group and received positive feedback. They are currently seeking sources of funding for a more in-depth study.

	

	4.5
	Residence Abroad (RA) – SH 

A JISC mail discussion list has been set up which currently has 38 members. The next meeting of the RA network will be held on 24 October 2008 with 30 people registered to attend. The aim of this new network is to bring together academics and administrators involved with student residence abroad to share good practice and advise LLAS on its activity in this area.
KT reported on a scheme involving Spanish and Chinese students who visit the UK to study for one semester.  He requested that LLAS reports useful outcomes arising from the RA network meeting to him. 


	SH

	5.0
	Other LLAS activity since the last meeting
	

	5.1
	Routes into Languages -  MHK 
Activity has been focused around three areas:

· Widening participation 

· Action on Access 

· School Ambassadors 

The nine regional consortia have contacted 15,000 students across the country. Routes into Languages is funded as part of HEFCE’s initiative to protect and promote subjects that are strategically important but vulnerable and the Follett Report on this initiative will be released on 21 October 2008. 


	

	5.2
	Links into Languages – MHK and VW 
Links into Languages aims to build a nationally coordinated network of nine regional centres to provide professional development and support for language teachers in the school sector. The project will be awarded £3 million per year for two years.  Each regional centre will be based in a Routes into Languages consortium and Southampton is the lead centre for the South East.  The contract is yet to be signed with the DCFS. 


	

	5.3
	3Es: employability, enterprise and employer engagement – JC 
The next meeting of this group is to take place on 5 November 2008. The aim is to find out what is already available to students in this area and how LLAS can help develop resources.  

	

	5.4
	Internationalisation research project – AD 

LLAS has been engaged in two projects in this area: 
· An MA-level course which can be delivered by educational developers at workshops or accessed online as a self-study module.  Activity is based around reflections and discussions. The materials can be found at http://www.llas.ac.uk/resources/mb/2968.  AD will talk to IG about how to encourage staff to use the tool.  
· A research project which used focus group interviews to collect views of staff and students on the international student learning experience. This project was carried out in collaboration with the Education Subject Centre and the resulting report, A Changing World: the internationalisation experiences of staff and students (home and international) in UK Higher Education is available at http://escalate.ac.uk/4967. The group requested that the report be presented at Southampton - AD will talk to AA and Bill Brooks.


	AD/IG
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	5.5
	The Language Café – AD and PD 
This Socrates Lingua funded project has now officially ended but existing Language Cafes are continuing and new ones are being set up locally and further afield.   LLAS will continue to offer support to people wishing to set up their own Language Cafes via the start-up guide downloadable from the project website: http://www.languagecafe.eu/index.html

	

	5.6
	Languages of the Wider World conference – SH
This conference was the result of collaboration between LLAS and the Languages of the Wider World CETL. It was held at SOAS on 15 and 16 September 2008 and was attended by 150 delegates. SH is now working on a special issue of the Language Learning Journal to be published next year. 

	

	5.7
	Scottish Activity – AGB 
Scottish Funding Council (SFC) report on languages in post-compulsory education

The SFC recently produced a controversial report on supply and demand in languages in post-compulsory education.  There has been some concern among members of the LLAS Scottish Advisory Board and UCML about the report's conclusions and the data gathering process. LLAS sent a detailed response to the SFC in July 2008.

Outreach report

LLAS recently commissioned Scottish CILT to carry out research on outreach activities involving universities, schools and colleges in modern languages in Scotland. The resultant report was launched at a cross-sector conference held in Edinburgh on 1 December 2008 which was jointly organised by LLAS and the Centre for the Advanced Study of the Arab World, University of Edinburgh.

Glasgow workshop

LLAS is organising a workshop at the University of Glasgow on 20 February 2009 focusing on support for lesser taught languages.  The event is being jointly organised with the Centre for Russian, Central and East European Studies, University of Glasgow.

Scottish Languages Baccalaureate

AGB has been invited to join a strategic stakeholder group supporting the implementation of the Languages Baccalaureate in Scotland.

	

	5.8
	Northern Ireland Language Strategy – JC 
The Northern Ireland Language Strategy (NILS) covers indigenous and immigrant languages as well as modern foreign languages. Consultation took place via events and the NILS website with separate questionnaires for primary schools, secondary schools and the general public. The final report should be available in the new year. 

JC will report back at the next meeting. 

	JC

	5.9
	Debut undergraduate journal – JC 
LLAS is launching an online peer-reviewed journal for undergraduate students of languages, linguistics and area studies.  Debut aims to showcase scholarship carried out by undergraduate students in these subject areas.  Papers may be based on dissertations (including year abroad projects), class projects or independent research, and will be reviewed by two academics or postgraduate students with expertise in the subject area.  The first issue will be launched in 2009. 


	

	6.0
	Date of next meeting 

May 2009 (date to be confirmed) 
	


